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Ombudsman’s Determination 

Applicant Mr L  

Scheme  Aviva Retirement Annuity Contract (the Policy) 

Respondent Aviva  

Outcome  

 

 

Complaint summary  

 

Background information, including submissions from the parties 

 The Welfare Reform and Pensions Act 1999 (the Act) made an exemption of pension 

assets under approved pension arrangements from 29 May 2000, including those 

claimed as part of bankruptcy.  However, any petitions for bankruptcy before this date 

meant that the Government’s Official Receiver would appoint a Trustee in Bankruptcy 

to take control of the assets, and pension schemes during that time were considered 

assets. 

 According to The Gazette (the Government’s official public records site), Mr L made a 

petition for bankruptcy on 11 October 1999, which was before the changes 

introduced by the Act.  CGU Life (the former provider of the Policy, eventually taken 

over by Aviva) wrote to the Insolvency Service on 13 September 2000 to confirm that 

the new legislation did not apply to Mr L and accepted that the Trustee in Bankruptcy 

had a claim on the Policy.  However, it only had the same right as the member and 

could not access the policy until Mr L’s 60th birthday. 
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Adjudicator’s opinion 

 

 

 

 Mr L did not accept this and remains unhappy. He made clear in his telephone 

conversations with the Adjudicator that he is aggrieved by the way he was treated by 

Aviva, including that he is dissatisfied that information was shared with a third party 

and the comments in relation to what would happen to the funds on his death.  He 

feels that the offer of £600 is derisory. 

 As Mr L did not accept the Adjudicator’s Opinion the complaint was passed to me to 

consider, however, his further comments do not change the outcome. I agree with the 

Adjudicator and I will therefore only respond to the key points made by Mr L for 

completeness. 

Ombudsman’s decision 
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 Therefore, I uphold the complaint in part. 

Directions  

 

 

Karen Johnston 

Deputy Pensions Ombudsman 
16 August 2019 
 

 


